#### 17 2010

# 7 November 2010 - A New Constitution and an Election Boycott

### 1 Introduction

The process to draft a new constitution by a National Convention that had started in January 1993 was "adjourned" on 390March 1996 after the 86 NLD delegates that had been taken part in the proceedings had walked out in November 1995 and had been excluded shortly later. Before, Aung San Suu Kyi had been released from house arrest on 10 July 1995 and restarted her political activities in a very restricted way.<sup>1</sup> The convention reconvened 2004 after Khin Nyunt who had been appointed prime minister in August 2003 had announced a "7-step roadmap" on 30 August 2003 the first of them was to restart the work on a new constitution. The plan was exactly executed after the newly assembled meeting that aimed at including all parts of Myanmar society and that therefore was made up by more than 1,000 people ad met at a newly built camp north of Yangon...

The elections were the fifth step of the roadmap: "Holding of free and fair elections for Pyithu Hluttaws (Legislative bodies) according to the new constitution." This constitution was based on the six "objectives" that SLORC had ordered in October 1992 before the convention was convened.<sup>3</sup> The first three repeated SLORC's "Three Main National Causes": 1. Non-disintegration of the Union; 2. Non-disintegration of national unity; 3. Perpetuation of national sovereignty." The others three read; "4. Promotion of a genuine multiparty democracy; 5. Promotion of the universal principles of justice, liberty and equality; and, 6. Participation by the Defence Services in a national political leadership role in the future state."

According to this most often quoted – and criticised - objective the constitution the finally adopted constitution reserves a quarter of the seats in all parliaments for Tatmadaw (sections 109b, 141b, 161d). These parliamentarians, nominated by the Commander-in-Chief of the Armed Forces could veto any change of the constitution. Amendment bills required a three-quarter majority (section 436). Furthermore, the heads of three key ministries (for defence, home and border affairs) were nominated by the Commander-in-Chief (section 232). Six of the 11 members of the influential National Defence and Security Council came from the Tatmadaw (section 201).

These – and some other – provisions clearly limited the power of the elected parliament of the Union that consisted of two chambers, the House of Representatives (*Pyithu Hluttaw*) and the House of Nationalities (*Amyotha Hluttaw*). Both chambers elected the President in a joint session – called the Union Parliament (*Pyidaungsu Hluttaw*) after both houses plus the military had nominated candidates for the post. The candidates not being elected for the top post, took over as Vice Presidents.

Another novelty was the establishment of 14 parliaments seven each for the Burmese dominated Regions and the States named after other ethnic groups regarded as "indigenous" since the constitution of 1947. The new parliaments however were not entitled to elect the head of the respective governments of the 14 regions. This right was given to the president in order to strenthen national unity.

Not surprisingly, the first elections happening in Myanmar after 20 years were seen very sceptically by foreign observers. An Australian newspaper reported on election day:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For details see Zöllner 2012: -229-276.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> For details see Zöllner 2012: 463-467.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> <u>https://www.hrw.org/reports/2008/burma0508/burma0508chronology.pdf</u> (accessed 10.10.2024).

Voting began in Myanmar's first election in 20 years today amid both a barrage of criticism that the voting was rigged in favour of the ruling military and some hope that some change towards some democratic reform might nonetheless follow.<sup>4</sup>

Less balanced was a commentary of the American foreign minister who visited Australia at that time quoted in the same issue:

US Secretary of State Hillary Rodham Clinton lashed out today at Myanmar's military rulers, calling their weekend elections deeply flawed and a sign of "heartbreaking" repression in the country.<sup>5</sup>

Mas well not surprisingly, pre-election reports concentrate on Aung San Suu Kyi and t- to a lesser extent – to he NLD focussing on her release one after voting day after having served a prison sentence that she was allowed to spend at her house.<sup>6</sup> It was mentioned that her younger son Kim had arrived tin Thailand to meet his mother later. The pre-election reports further informed about the boycott of the election by the NLD because of the flawed election law and the undemocratic quality of the 2008 constitution. It was expected that a proxy party of the military, the Union Solidarity and Development Party (USDP) would win.<sup>7</sup> Voter intimidation was alleged and it was anticipated that the balloting would be rigged.<sup>8</sup>.

The following narration starts with an outline on the way to the 2008 constitution and the following elections (2) followed by some looks at the development of the party landscape since 1990 (3). Next, the rum-up to the elections will be described (4). followed by some personal impressions from the days before and after the elections (5) The elections results will be presented with a special focus on the results in the 14 states of regions (6). The last two sections deal give an overview on assessments and analyses of the elections (7) and an outlook on Aung San Suu Kyi's re-entering the political scene again after her release from house arrest one week after the polls (8).

2 The Way to the 2008 Constitution Related and the Elections

The adoption of a new constitution through a referendum was designated as step four of the 7-step roadmap announced in August 2003 followed by elections. Here as elsewhere in the proclaimed way towards democracy, no information about the intervals between the steps was given. The constitution was adopted on 10 May 2008 despite the fact that cyclone Nargis had devastated the Ayeyarwady Delta fat the beginning of the month. It is estimated that 2,5 million people were affected and up to 140,000 of them died. In the affected areas, the referendum was took place until 24 May. Human rights groups outside the country and dissidents inside the country accused the junta of neglecting the victims. On the other hand, the catastrophe resulted in a great wave of assistance to the people in the affected area from all over Myanmar and a sharp increase in the number of civil society associations.

The text of the constitution had been released to the public on April after the date of the referendum had been declared in February. According to the military government, more than 98 percent of eligible voters turned out for the constitutional referendum, of which nearly 93 percent voted in favour of adopting the constitution. These results were doubted by local and international observers.

The number of seats in the House of Representatives was set at 440 - 330 elected in the country's 330 townships plus the 110 nominated soldiers. In the House of Nationalities 224 seat were to be filled, 168 elected (12 each from each of the 14 Region or State regardless of the number of voters)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> *The Aniston Star* (Amiston AL) 7.11.2010: 10A.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> For details about the bizarre incident leading t the sentence see Zöllner/Ebbighausen 2018: 200-202. The term of her sentence ended one week after the elections were held – maybe the election date was chosen deliberately to make sure that her presence could not cause any turbulences.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Sun Sentinel (Florida) 7.11.2020: B5,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The Bismarck Tribune 7.11. 2010: 4.

plus 56 soldiers. In all 14 States and Regions, 478 parliamentary seats had to be filled. The total number of parliamentarians to be elected was 975.

The 25% of appointed military MPs in the Union legislature could block amendments of the constitution which require a three-quarter majority of the members of the two houses (Chapter XII).

Due to the constitution's provisions, the total number of parliamentarians rose to 1,128 plus a number of "Ethnic Affairs Ministers" elected in the Regions and States to represent ethnic minorities.<sup>9</sup> Other provisions to do justice to Myanmar's ethnic diversity a number of self-administrative divisions and zones were established in which "Leading bodies" composed of elected and appointed member together with members of the armed forces are given certain legislative powers.

The term of the parliaments was set at five years, the first-past-the-post electoral system inherited from the colonial power was not changed. **(Deliberations to change- Crouch)** 

#### 3 The Changing Party Landscape

93 parties had contested the 1990 elections, down from the 234 that had been registered until end of January 1990. After the adoption of the 2008 constitution, ten were still left. Most of the parties had been de-registered on formal reasons because they lacked a proper organisation, some disbanded and a few were thrown out because of "treasonous activities" like Sein Win's NDP after the foundation of the NCGUB in December 1990. Among the still existing parties were the NLD, the NDP and the most successful ethnic party the SNLD (ICG 2009: 6, fn. 26).



*Election Commission meeting (Source: BNI 2011: 25)* 

According to section 25 the of Parties Registration Law enacted by the SPDC in March 2010, all still existing parties had to apply to the Election Commission within 60 days and needed the permission to continue activities and participate in the forthcoming elections.<sup>10</sup>

A 17 member election commission had been formed two days before the promulgation of the law composed of "a mixture of former military officers, judges, lawyers, professors and ethnic nationals" (Wai Yan Aung 2020). It was headed by Thein Soe, a former major general and Deputy Chief Judge of the High Court. Because the member were appointed by the SPDC "without public input", the commission was regarded as lacking independence (BNI 2011: 2).<sup>11</sup>

Thein Soe (Source: Irrawaddy)

47 parties registered for the elections, among them six of those who had already participated in the 1990 elections. The two parties that won the most seats then, the NLD and the SNLD, chose not to register under the law and were therefore

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Ethnic Affairs Ministers are elected in states and regions where an ethnic community has a population equal to, or greater than, 0.1 percent of the national population of Myanmar. The rule does not apply to ethnic minorities that are the majority within their state/region, or that live within a state/region where the ethnic group already has a self-administered district/zone.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> For the text of the law see https://www.burmalibrary.org/en/collected-myanmar-laws-of-2010-english (accessed 20.12.2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> For a list of all members and some remarks on their previous occupation see BNI 2011; 23-24.

deregistered.<sup>12</sup> Ten parties were not allowed to contest the elections.<sup>13</sup> Among the newcomers, the Union Solidarity and Development Party (USDP) had been built up by the military junta. It fielded candidates in all contested constituencies. The forerunner of the party was the Union Solidarity and Development Association (USDA) founded in September 1993 as a social organisation registered with the Home Ministry. With the assistance of the military government, it developed into a mass organisation. In 2009, it was reported that "it tws a vast network of offices (more than15,000) across the country, is well funded and has a stated membership of 24 million, around 40 per cent of the population." (ICG 2009: 13, fn 67) I

In April 2010, more than twenty ministers and vice-ministers of the government resigned from their military posts, among them Prime Minister General Thein Sein to form the core of the USDP leadership. According to the party registration law, civil servants and members of the armed forces were prohibited from forming or being members of political parties. Thein Sein headed the party that took over the assets of the association. The transformation of military politicians into civilians resembled what happened in 1974 when the BSPP became the only Burmese party together with the enactment of the new constitution.

Shortly before the registration of the USDP, on March 29, the Executive Council consisting of more than 100 members of the NLD's Central Executive Committee (CEC) resolved without any dissenting vote not to take part in the elections and thus risk to be deregistered. One week before, Aung Dan Suu Kyi had conveyed a message from her house arrest through one of her lawyers to the party. If she had to decide, she would not enter the polls. She communicated. "Registering the party under the unjust and one-sidedly drawn-up laws cannot be accepted," she was quoted as having communicated.<sup>14</sup> The party spokesman announcing the decision of the CEC stated as the main reason that – repeating Aung San Suu Kyi's reported statement - "the election laws are unjust".<sup>15</sup>

In a lengthy "special announcement" issued by the NLD's Central Executive Committee on 23 March,<sup>16</sup> the party criticised the laws regulating the elections, partly as being not in line with the constitution of 2008. A core point of the argumentation was that the regulation the imprisoned persons could not establish political parties was against the existing constitution and further "contravenes the practices of democracy". This point referred to Aung Aung San Suu Kyi's sentence of 2009 for violating the terms of her house arrest. Other NLD member who had been sentenced on different charges were affected by the regulation as well. It was further argued that the results of the 1990 elections "could not be voided automatically".

Besides the "undemocratic" 2008 constitution, a clause of the party registration law was named that barred prisoners – former or actual – to participate as candidates. Aung San Suu Kyi had been sentenced for violating the terms of her house arrest in August 2009, but was allowed to serve the reduced sentence of 18 months in her house. She as well as many other NLD members who had served prison terms would be affected by the provision. It was said that the NLD advocated an election boycott without however conducting a campaign. Some smaller students' and monks' organisations called for a boycott (Martin 2010: 6). On the other side, the official media regularly informed about the election preparations, reported about demonstrations of how to vote and invoked the public to participate stressing that voting would be free and fair. It was further emphasised that the candidates or their representatives were entitled to witness the counting process.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Two other small parties – the Shan State Kokang Democratic Party and the Wa National Development Party – did not register. The former had won seat in 1990, the latter none.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> For details see BNI 2011: 31. Five parties were not meeting the "political qualifications" of the law, five others were not able to field three candidates.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> https://www.reuters.com/article/us-Myanmar-politics/suu-kyis-party-says-wont-stand-in-myanmar-pollsidUSTRE62S1JM20100329 (accessed 21.1.2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/8592365.stm</u> (accessed 4.7.2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> <u>https://www.burmalibrary.org/en/nld-special-announcement-20310</u> (accessed 4.7.2021).

Obviously, the NLD's decision was not approved by all party members and supporters.. Some weeks after the NLD had been de-registered on May 6, 2010, party members of the NLD among them members of the Executive Council, applied for registering a new party with the Election



Young NDF supporters on election day (Photo: H.-B. Zöllner)

Commission called "National Democratic Front" (NDF). According to a spokesman, the founders felt the "duty to transform the country into a democracy". The registration should not be regarded as a sign that the 2008 constitution was supported. It was further argued that the younger generation should take a leading role in contrast to the old age of most CEC members of the NLD.<sup>17</sup> The new party regarded itself as the successor of the NLD as shown by the choice of the *khamauk* (traditional rice farmers hat), the party symbol assigned to the NLD before the 1990 elections. A number of NLD leaders sent letters to the Election Commission protesting this transfer of the NLD's symbol used in the 1990 polls..<sup>18</sup>

The party landscape emerging after re-registration and registration process was characterised by an asymmetric dichotomy. On one side stood two parties representing the "old order" of military dominated rule, first and foremost the USDP, created out of a mass organisation by the military junta, and the NUP. The latter still stood for the socialist ideals of the BSPP period, had still a countrywide organisation but no mass following. On the other side was the NLD as the challenger-in-waiting boycotted the polls, obviously following the advice of the still detained party icon who would not have been permitted to contest the elections personally.

Between these unequal giants, a number of small parties existed. Some of them had already contested the 1990 elections, others were founded just recently, most prominently the NDF as a political force sharing the political ideals of the NLD but advocating a more pragmatic attitude towards the 2008 constitution designed by the military. Together with this party, some others were grouped together by observers under the term "third force". The term was defined as "an informal

group of local NGOs, CBOs, and political parties, as well as international academics, activists, and practitioners" by a sympathetic western observer (Muller 2016: 68).

The "group" originated after the steep increase in civil society organisation after Cyclone Nargis in May 2008 – and the adoption of the new constitution by the referendum. The most prominent and effective organisations springing up after the catastrophe was Myanmar Egress, a capacity building organisation registered as a business enterprise, founded in 2006 by Nay Win Maung, born 1962, who had studied and practised medicine. He then started to publish newspapers with the assistance of a son of Khin Nyunt, at that time



Nay Win Maung speaking at a graduation ceremony (Source: Myanmar Times)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> https://www.mmtimes.com/national-news/5300-ndf-applies-to-register-for-election.html (accessed 22.1.2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> https://www2.irrawaddy.com/article.php?art\_id=18885 (accessed 22.1.2021).

Secretary 1 of the military junta. The newspapers published by his company however were censored like all private owned media.

Myanmar Egress aimed at educating members of he younger generation and offered certified courses lasting three months or shorter on a variety of topics related to social work, management including a course on "Leadership in State Building".<sup>19</sup> Its motto was: "Developing Identity, Creating Space and Engaging Society in. Myanmar". The school located in the back offices of the state owned Thamada Hotel close to the Sule Pagoda was funded by fees by participants who could afford to pay them and financial support given by foreign agencies. Academic advisor was Robert Taylor, a prominent Myanmar scholar. The courses attracted many students and the school was one of the many organisations assisting victims of the Nargis catastrophe of May 2008. Within a rather short time. a number of dedicated alumni founded their own capacity building institutions or NGOs later,

The aim of the organisation was to create space for societal engagement in order to "face the challenges of political deadlock in the country and globalization in the world".<sup>20</sup> In this vein, Myanmar Egress was active to train members of new parties that were not well sponsored like the USDP to meeting the challenges of organising campaigning in the forthcoming the elections. These activities concentrated on the ethnic parties the first of them being the Rakhine Nationalities Development Party (RNDP) (Lall 2016: 47-49).

## 4 The Run-Up to the Elections

On19 August 2010, the rules for campaigning were made public. On September 14, the final list of the 37 parties that were allowed to compete was announced. The number of candidates fielded by the parties show the gross inequality of the electoral competition. Due to the two-chamber system introduced by the constitution and the 14 regional and state parliaments that were provided for the first time in the country's electoral history, the vast number of 1.163 seats had to be filled. Elections however did not take place in nine constituencies, in five of them no member of the *Pyithu Hluttaw* could be elected.

The USDP was the only party fielding candidates in almost all constituencies (1112 of 1163) followed by the NUP with around 950. The NDF and the Shan Nationalities Democratic Party (SNDP) nominated candidates in about 160 constituencies in more than two States and Regions, five parties fielded 40 to 50 and another five 20-30 candidates. Furthermore, around 90 independent candidates registered (BNI 2011: 29-30; 34).

It can be noted that the two parties that fielded most candidates could named "government parties" representing the whole country, the NUP as the successor of the BSPP and the USDP as the party representing the Tatmadaw interests safeguarding the unity of the state. The NLD – a "league" like the AFPFL - could be seen as a challenger preferred by the majority of the people due to the popularity of Aung San Suu Kyi. On the background if the fact that the USDP had inherited the network and the financial resources of the USDA, and because of the boycott of the NLD, one could not talk about a competition of equal parties in the elections.

On this background, the "newcomers" were severely handicapped. The registration process was quite costly. For each candidate, 500.000 Kyats, equivalent to 500 US\$, had to be paid – against 10.000 Kyats in 1990 (equivalent to some 150 IS\$ then). Furthermore, the censorship board requested a deposit of 500.000 Kyats from each party as a precondition to print

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> For the program see https://www.facebook.com/notes/myanmar-egress/about-myanmar-egress-traing-programs/ 212073405472468/ (accessed 23.1.2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> http://myanmaregress.org/about/ (accessed 23.1.2021).

campaign material that had to be scrutinised by the board. In addition, money was needed to build up a party infrastructure.

Like in 1990, each party was given 15 minutes to address the public over radio and TV in September. The speeches were reprinted in the state newspapers. Due to the regulations issued by the elections commission and the pre-censorship of the speeches, the messages communicated were rather uniform. The NDF referred to the fact that most members came from the NLD and pointed to its symbol, the bamboo hat. The spokesman of the USDP said that the party would uphold the legacy of the USDA and affirmed to have chosen the "best candidates serving the public interest".<sup>21</sup>

International elections monitoring and observation teams were not given permission to work in the country. Diplomats and journalists accredited in Myanmar however were allowed to go to polling stations. A number of international and national groups however observed the elections and published their findings. According to one report, "[e]lection day proceeded in a smooth and peaceful manner." in all parts of the country (Observation Report: 63).

Another report listed a great number of restrictions imposed by the election commission:

Directive 2/2010, issued on 23 June, prohibits holding flags, chanting slogans and marching to and from an assembly venue.22 In August, the Union Election Commission Notification 91/2010, was introduced which forbid candidates from giving speeches or distributing materials that criticize the Constitution, "tarnish" the image of the state or the military, or "harm security." Another notification warned that candidates must avoid causing disturbances near government offices, factories, markets, schools, sports grounds, hospitals, and religious places.

Parties were even required to get permission from the UEC seven days in advance when holding gatherings at their own party headquarters or branches, and the speakers had to then be approved. (Burma Fund 2011)

Furthermore, incidents of violence were reported, particularly in Rakhine State. At the beginning, the report summarised its finding with the quotation of a Myanmar citizen: "This election was a sham since the beginning. This result is not the truth. But we cannot change it."

it," Motorcycle seller, Mandala

5 Some Personal Observations

I was in Yangon over the time of the elections. The following remarks intend to highlight some aspects of the elections that did not appear in the general reports. They are just observations and not "the truth", but point to the diversity of perceptions inside Myanmar at that time.

One of my main address that I visited regularly was Myanmar Egress. During my two or three annual visits to the country, I had witnessed the development of the school and come in contact with Nay Win Maung and the other founders one of them had lived in my home town Hamburg for some time, the editors of the newspapers and the teaching staff. I gave some talks for different classes and enjoyed talking to the students. It was always a pleasure to visit and witness many engaged people to work for a better future of Myanmar. From time to time, I exchanged views with other foreign visitors. Myanmar Egress was a real hotspot at that time.

With regard to the elections, Nav Win Maung informed me about the big scheme of educating party members and help to create networks, particularly among and between ethnic group. The big aim was to contribute to creating an atmosphere for a mutual understanding and peace negotiations to end the civil war. Quite obviously however, the emotional engagement of the Egress Stickers arranged on the floor (Photo: H.-B.



Zöllner)

<sup>21</sup> See NLM 11.10., p.. 7 (NDF) and 9.10., p. 7 (USDP).

people was with the NDF. Some of the students helped with the party's efforts to win voters, almost all contributed to the "I Vote" campaign launched by the heads of Myanmar Egress.

Thousands of stickers showing the emblems had been printed as well as t-shirts distributed and sold showing it. Nay Win Maung told me that the design of the logo had been done by the popular comedian Zaganar who just served a prison sentence because of his engagement during the "Saffron Revolution" in September 2007. It was a double protest against his imprisonment, I was told, that did prevent him from voting and against the attempts to boycott the elections. This way, Zarganar had made himself a member of the "Third Force" group.



Myanmar Egress students and two foreigners (last row: chief pastor of Judson Church calls it a the authors) at the end of the I-vote campaign at Kandawgyi Lake

Egress campaigner went out on the streets and attached the stickers to lampposts, house walls and even to the shirts of passers-by or their umbrellas. Furthermore. leaflets were distributed containing short information about the voting procedure. Two days before election day, I joined a group of students who went to the park around Kandawgyi Lake, a popular recreation zone, helped placing stickers and distributing leaflets and chatted with some of the students. It was a very nice afternoon full of infotainment.

In the ten days before the elections, I gathered a number of assessments about the polls. The "sham" because of the undemocratic constitution, but would hold a praver meeting

for a good outcome. The German ambassador spoke about the many rumours about election fraud by using the instrument of advanced voting of people that could not make it to the polling stations on election day. Allegedly, in one constituency a very high number, a quarter of the names on the voter's list, were stored. The government was nervous and afraid of the NUP. The party might benefit from some kind of nostalgia. A taxi driver would not vote, he favoured Aung San Suu Kyi. At Myanmar Egress, the voter turnout to be expected was the main theme. Nay Win Maung was optimistic. According to the information he had got from informal pollsters in all parts of the country, the percentage to be expected voter turnout had increased from 75 to 85 %. The chief editor of The Voice newspaper was not that optimistic. The foreign exile media like the Democratic Voice of Burma broadcasting from Oslo promoted the boycott. Maybe, just 40-60% of the people would vote.

The city was very quiet on election day. The government had asked shopkeepers not to open their shops and most of them seemed to follow the recommendation. Pick ups could be seen and heard playing patriotic music and calling the people to vote. I should not come too close to a polling station my young Myanmar companion warned me and should not take photos The atmosphere was quiet but there was tension in the air, he said. Over a cup of coffee in one of the rare open restaurants, I learned from my companion that the people in his village were completely ignorant. They were afraid not to vote for the USDP because they feared to be punished later. He has told them that this was nonsense and now they would do the "right thing".

In the evening, I joined the election party that took place in the former ball room of the Thamada Hotel. Via four beamers, pictures were projected on the white wall. The activities of the NDF were thus illustrated, Facebook news shown and from time to time news received via handy were shared.

Many foreigners were coming and going, speculations exchanged, but no concrete results could be obtained.

On Monday, more rumours than results were available. The NDF had won 20 seats in Yangon, 30 had been possible. An attempt of election fraud had not worked, the faked advanced votes had been deposited at the wrong place. The chief editor of *The Voice* got the news that in one constituency a single person had voted 5.000 times. The big shots of the USDP, all former generals, had won. Their constituencies would benefit. One day later it became clear that fraud had happened. Some seats that had seemed secure to be won by non-USPD candidates were lost. Faked advance votes had been added. To the ballots put in the ballot boxes on election day.

I asked what might have been the motif behind the fraud given the fact that the military had secured their continuing influence anyway. One answer was: It was greed on the side of "important" candidates mixed with the fear of losing face. Another answer: The relationship between the rulers and the people is characterised by mutual fear. The former do not trust the latter and vice versa. An old proverb defines government as the enemy of the people, it is therefore better not to anger the authorities.

What can be done? Appeals could be filed with the election commissions. That would however be very expensive, 1,000 dollars would have to be paid – and the chances to win would be very small. The difference to the elections of 1990? Then the military acted as a referee who cared for free and fair elections and later decided that the winning party had misunderstood the rules of the game. Now, the military was a referee plus the top scorer who could not risk to miss the goal. As a consequence, the rules of the game had to be changed – and that would take time. Patience was needed. These election might be a beginning of a process, leading to a fair electoral contest , said one of the senior members of Myanmar Egress.- The young students however were depressed and need to be comforted.

#### 6 Election Results

My observations clearly underline the general assessment that the numerical elections results do not represent the opinion of the electorate. The voter turnout of more than 75% - some percent more than cast in 1990 – however shows that any calls for boycott of the elections were ineffectual. The number of invalid votes was much lower than in 1990.

This following chart informs about the results of the elections to all 16 parliaments in terms of the seats won. Like in all previous elections, the first-past-the-post-



electoral system leads to an uneven distribution of seats compared to the percentage of votes won countrywide. The parties competing countrywide are disadvantaged whereas regional parties benefit. The USDP received 56,83% of the votes but 79,69 of the contested 325 seats. The figures for the NLD in 1990 was 59.87% to 80,82%. In contrast, the Shan National League for Democracy in 1990 got 1,69% of the votes 5,97 of the seats against 2,44% and 5,53% in the *Pyithu Hluttaw* Elections in 2010.<sup>22</sup>

With regard to the parties filing candidates countrywide, it is remarkable that the National Unity Party that succeeded the Burma Socialist Programme Party in 1988 not only fielded almost 1,000 candidates, but won quite a number of seats and even more the National Democratic Front that had split off the NLD. Local observers argued that the strength of the party was connected that many

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> The Shan National League for Democracy did not take part in the 2010 elections, it re-registered for the 2015 election, won 12 seats in the lower house whereas the Shan Nationalities Democratic Party won no seat.

former BSPP members were still loyal to Ne Win – and angry by the way of his treatment by Than Shwe, who placed the aging former strongman under house arrest in 2002 after members of his immediate family had been accused of plotting to overthrow the SPDC regime. The NUP chairman further regretted that the NLD party did not take part in the elections. A participation would have raised the competition.<sup>23</sup>

No	Party	Total Seats	Candidates Won			Total Seats	
	and the second	Contested	P	N	R/S	Won	
1	(onion of wyanmar)	40	0	0	1	1	
2	in the hegion behiced by faily	32	3	4	9	16	
3		22	2	2	5	9	
4	Chin Progressive Party	36	2	4	6	12	
5	Democracy and Peace Party	10	0	0	0	0	
6	Democratic Party (Myanmar)	46	0	0	3	3	
7	Ethnic National Development Party	0	0	0	0	0	
8	Inn National Development Party	4	1	0	3	4	
9	Kaman National Progressive Party	6	0	0	0	0	
10	Kayan National Party	12	0	0	2	2	
11	Kayin People's Party	37	1	1	4	6	
12	Kayin State Democracy and Development Party	4	0	1	1	2	
13	Khami National Development Party	3	0	0	0	0	
14	Kokang Democracy and Unity Party	8	0	0	0	0	
15	Lahu National Development Party	8	0	0	1	1	
16	Modern/New Era People Party	30	0	0	0	0	
17	Mro or Khami National Solidarity Organization	11	0	0	0	0	
18	National Democratic Force	156	8	4	4	16	
19	National Democratic Party for Development	24	0	0	2	2	
20	National Development and Peace Party	2	0	0	0	0	
21	National Political Alliances League	2	0	0	0	0	
22	National Unity Party	971	12	5	46	63	
23	Pa-O National Organisation	10	3	1	6	10	
24	Peace and Diversity Party	7	0	0	0	0	
25	Phalon-Sawaw Democratic Party	18	2	3	4	9	
26	Rakhine Nationalities Development Party	44	9	7	19	35	
27	Rakhine State National Force of Myanmar	14	0	0	0	0	
28	Shan National Democratic Party	169	18	3	37	58	
29	Taaung (Palaung) National Party	14	1	1	4	6	
30	Union Democratic Party	7	0	0	0	0	
31	Union of Myanmar Federation of National Politics	44	0	0	0	0	
	Union Solidarity and Development Party	1111	259	129	493	881	
1	Unity and Democracy Party of Kachin State	9	1	1	2	4	
	United Democratic Party	9	0	0	0	0	
	Wa Democratic Party	13	2	1	3	6	
36	Wa National Unity Party	3	0	0	0	0	
	Wunthanu NLD (The Union of Myanmar)	7	0	0	0	0	
	Independent Candidate		-	Contraction of		Contraction of the	
P = 1	Independent Candidate People's Assembly (or Pyithu Hluttaw) : <b>R/S</b> = Reg National Assembly (or Amyutha Hluttaw) : <b>E</b> = Eth	64 ion/State A nic	1 Asserr	1 nbly	4	6	

Total Seats Contested and Won by Parties/Independent Candidates

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> <u>https://election.irrawaddy.com/analysis/561-election-pits-ne-win-loyalists-against-than-shwes-regime.html</u> (accessed 11.10.2024).

The next charts inform about the relative strength of the "ethnic parties" in the single state and region parliaments. In comparison to the performance of the USDP. In the Shan State, the SNDP, regarded as belonging to the "Third Force" and winning the most seats after the USPD as in 1990 after the NLD, did not win most of the 107 contested seats in the state parliament, but was just second behind the USDP in this State.



	Chin	Kachin	Kayah	Kayin	Mon	Rakhine	Shan
CNP	27.78						
CPP	27.78						
USDP	38.89	52.63	100.00	41.18	52.17	40.00	50.47
SNDP		10.53					28.97
RNDP						51.43	
PSDP				23.53			
КРР				11.76	4.35		
AMRD				11.76	30.43		
NUP		28.95					

<sup>120.00</sup> Source: Observation Report - 2010 Myanmar General Elections;

The USPD won most seats in all States with the exception of Rakhine State. Almost in all other States the ethnic votes were given to ethnic parties representing the ethnic group after which the State was named that competed with one another. In addition, due to the multi-ethnic composition of the Sates in which the name giving ethnic group might not form the majority and the intra-ethnic diversity of groups like the Chin that shared some kind of common identity but were divided culturally and linguistically<sup>24</sup>, ethnic unity was limited. Even in Rakhine with its relative homogenous population, the USDP won a number of seats in the northern part of the State bordering Bangladesh that was populated by a Muslim Rohingya majority. This is in line with the tendency of the Buddhist Rakhine people to regain as much independence from a Burmese dominated state as possible whereas the USDP might have been regarded as more "neutral" by the Muslim population of the State. The Rohingya were given "white cards" that entitled them to vote. They had already participated in the referendum of 2008 on the constitution - although they did not enjoyed full citizenship rights. One Muslim candidate was elected on a USDP ticket. In 2015, he tried to run as an independent candidate, but was rejected by the election commission.

7 Assessments, Analyses and the Release of Aung San Suu Kyi

Most observers both inside and outside Myanmar judged the elections as a "sham" even before it had been conducted. A detailed report about it was entitled "Hobson's Choice", i.e. a free choice in which only one thing is offered, a charade. The main reason given: it did not meet international standards of a democratic election:

Burma failed to meet even the most basic international standards:

- Government based on the will of the people
- Basic human rights
- Freedom to stand for election
- Impartial election administration (BNI 2011: 7)

The Burma state newspapers reported about the voting of the leaders of the country and extensively about foreign diplomats visiting polling stations in various parts of the state. From November 11 on, lists of the winning candidates were published. One day later, a long article of a "law analyst" was published entitled "Hands hold together, let' walk towards the goal". The article gave a short overview about the country's party history, mentioned the de-registrations of the five parties that did not registered for the 2010 elections and stressed the "sportsman's spirit" of winners and losers in an electoral competition. The essence of the text was summarized thus:

The Multiparty Democracy General Elections have been successfully completed. There is no ban on the right to form as political parties of organizations that want to accept and practise a genuine and disciplined-flourishing multiparty democratic system. If those organizations submit their applications to the UEC in accord with the law, the UEC will scrutinize whether they are in conformity with the provisions prescribed in the law or not, and decision will be taken.<sup>25</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> The list of 135 ethic groups used for the 2014 census shows that 57 were named as being "Chin".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> New Light of Myanmar 12.11.2010: 8 (https://www.burmalibrary.org/en/the-new-light-of-myanmar-12-november-2010; accessed 28.1.2021).

Between these controversial assessments, a few reports tried to provide a differentiated analysis of the polls. Former Australian ambassador to Myanmar made a more balanced statement in his foreword to a review of the election that he termed "the only independent view of the 2010 elections, based on the observations of people who were on the ground in many different parts of the country":

Free and fair these elections were not, but dismissing them out of hand, as many in the international community have tended to do, is not helpful – it does a disservice to those opposition parties who made the difficult decision to contest, and to those few of their candidates who managed to win against the odds. These parties and candidates are committed to using the small space they have carved out to push a reform agenda, and those who stand on the side of democracy should give them their encouragement. (Observation Report 2011: 3)

With regards to the "odds" a Japanese researcher took a closer look at the advanced votes issue. It analysed the ration between advanced votes and those put into the ballot boxes in the Yangon constituencies for the *Pyithu Hluttaw* in which a total of 45 seats were contested.

			% of	0/			
Party	No. of Candidates	No. of Seats Won	Vote on Poll Day	Advance Votes	Total	% of Advance Votes	
Union Solidarity and Development Party	45	37	48.4	78.6	50.1	9.0	
National Democratic Force			20.8	7.4	20.1	2.1	
(37constituencies in contention)	37	8	28.6	9.7	27.4	2.1	
National Unity Party	43	0	13.6	7.6	13.3	3.3	
Democratic Party (Myanmar)	15	0	4.3	1.2	4.1	1.6	
88 Generation Student Youths	18	0	6.2	2.3	6.0	2.2	
Others	38	0	6.6	2.9	6.4	2.6	
Total	196	45	100.0	100.0	100.0	5.7	

The USPD thus got ten times more advanced votes as any other party.

The findings on this issue concluded with an answer to the question of how would the distribution of seats would have been changed if all advance votes would be excluded.

In this case, total of about 30 seats would shift from the USDP to pro-democracy or ethnic minority parties. Although not a negligible number for pro-democracy and ethnic minority parties, even this kind of shift would have not changed the formidable edge enjoyed by the USDP in the Union Legislature. (Kudo 2011 (2))

A leading functionary of the SNDP was quoted with this comment:

We are well aware of the USDP's cheating, but we don't see any point in disputing the results of the election. If we sue them, we will have to pay one million kyat for every constituency that they stole. We don't want to waste our time and money on this.<sup>26</sup>

8 Outlook: Aung San Suu Kyi's Return to Active Politics



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> *The Irrawaddy* 2011.2010.

One week after the elections, on November 13, Aung San Suu Kyi was released from arrest and one day later welcomed by a great number of her supporters before her house in University Avenue when the news of her release had spread and on Sunday at the NLD head office in Shewgondine Rd. Quite naturally, the event caught the attention of the international public and was contrasted with the elections of November 7.

It was speculate that the might have happened to divert public interest away from the elections that had been a "mocking of democracy" as a Canadian newspaper worded it.<sup>27</sup> Her lawyer was quoted that he had expected the release because her prison term passed on her in August 2009 had ended just now and that plans had made to welcome her.<sup>28</sup> Some observers had been surprised that the "government decided to respect its own orders and allow the stated termination of her house arrest."<sup>29</sup>

It was reported that she wanted to help investigating the elections frauds<sup>30</sup> and that the government had been called "foolish" by Myanmar citizens because it gave her a "big gift with the cheating."<sup>31</sup> Furthermore, the disbandment of the party by the Election Commission was to be questioned in court and ways were sought to make the party legal again.<sup>32</sup> In her 45 minutes speech on November 14, she did not refer to the elections. She thanked the people for warmly welcoming her but said that this was not sufficient.

But it is not enough just to say you love me, you have to work. So I thought what love means. Love means the desire for mutual happiness and the implementation of that desire. It is not enough to keep repeating "I love you". [...] Everything is politics. Politics is not just coming here and supporting us. The housewife, who is cooking at home, also has something to do with politics because she is struggling to feed her family with the money she has (cheers). Struggling to send children to school is politics. Everything is politics. No one is free of politics. So saying that politics does not concern you and that you do not wish to be involved in politics is a lack of awareness of politics. So I ask the people to try and understand politics and to teach us. We must teach one another. Unless the people teach us what democracy is, we will not make mistakes.<sup>33</sup>

With such a message, she took up what she had said six years earlier when she talked to her followers on weekends over the gates of her house (see Zöllner 2014). She further stressed, that she and her party would work with all democratic forces and that she wanted to achieve reconciliation.

I am a fervent believer in national reconciliation. I believe that this is the path we should take. Let me openly tell the people here that I have no grudge against the people who kept me under restriction (cheers). I believe in human rights and the rule of law. I will always strive for this. I don't Harbor hatred of anyone. I have no time for this. I have too much to do to Harbor any hatred. The people in charge of keeping me under restriction were good to me. This is the truth and I value this and I am grateful.<sup>34</sup>

This quote illustrate that the first weeks of November 2010 opened a new scenario for Myanmar's party politics dominated again by two very uneven competitors. On one side side stood Aung San Suu Kyi, just released from a long time without being able to met the people directly, the undisputed leader of the NLD that had won the elections 20 years ago. On her recommendation, the party had boycotted the recent elections as "undemocratic". Now, she called on her supporters to join her and all other like-minded forces to continue the fight for democracy. On the other side

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> *Edmonton Journal* 14.11.2020: 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> The Spokeman-Review 8.11.2010: A4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> *Calgary Herald* 14.11.2010: 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> *The Atlanta Journal-Constitution* 11.11.2010: 8A.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> *Edmonton Journal* 14.11.2020: 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> *The Times Herald* (Michigan): 16.11.2010: 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> https://www.burmalibrary.org/en/daw-aung-san-suu-kyis-public-address-nld-headquarters-14-november-2010 (accessed 28.1.2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> See previous footnote.

stood the newly formed USDP, the distinct election winner of the polls that was rightly regarded as a proxy of the military. Its leader was Thein Sein, its Chairman and still the prime minister, who only some months ago had changed clothes to become a civilian after he had served in the Tatmadaw for four decades. He was widely regarded as a "loyal servant and puppet" of Sr. Gen. Than Shwe, chairman of the junta and president since 1993, the mastermind behind the Burmese way to a disciplined democracy and the man who was believed to remain most likely the "real ruler" of the country as had been alleged in 1988 with regard to Ne Win.. Not much was known about the party leader and the first head of state under the new constitution. He was however a man who had a lot of military, administrative and political experience as had many of his leading newly appointed fellow politicians.

As different as the leaders were the two parties they represented. The USPD had a solid structure built up for years during the rise of the USDA as a mass organisation and was well funded. It was however not popular with the people. The NLD, on the other side, did not exist legally any more. Its infrastructure was very weak as a result of years of oppression and the absence of her popular leader who however was loved by the people. This love however was not enough as Aung San Suu Kyi's speech in November 14 shows., It might have been regarded by her as somehow "unpolitical" in view of the still unfinished task to make democracy the popular creed.

Finally, the military and Aung San Suu Kyi defined "democracy" very differently. This is illustrated by the very contrasting understanding of "discipline" emphasised by both political contenders. For the USDP, democracy was based on a set of rules laid down in the constitution that ensured the stability of the state and a disciplined and peaceful communal life. Aung San Suu Kyi's concept was based on the moral and spiritual standards of the individuals that guaranteed an orderly societal environment.

Because of these interconnected differences, the first weeks of November 2010 can be regarded as the beginning of a transition characterised by a competition of two very unequal parties that on paper seemed to have the same goals, to unite the country in a democratic way and achieve national reconciliation. In both concepts, elections played a secondary role as an endorsement of the concepts of the respective leadership With the re-appearance of Aung San Suu Kyi as the representative of a moral democracy contesting the military shaped constitution the options of including "third forces" in shaping the political process became marginal both with regard to internal politics and the international community.